


















































































































































Tenured Outside Hires 
 

The decision of the Board of Regents to confer tenure and rank for any individual faculty hire from 

outside the University of Minnesota becomes effective on the first day of that faculty member’s academic 

appointment at the University. 

 

Tenured Hires for September 2014 Board of Regents meeting – Twin Cities campus 
Recommended by Senior Vice President for Academic Affairs and Provost Karen Hanson 
 

Jeffrey Bishop Associate Professor with tenure 
 Department of Experimental and Clinical Pharmacology 
 College of Pharmacy 
 

Jeffrey Bishop received his Pharm.D. from the University of Iowa in 2003 and his M.S. in clinical 

investigation from the University of Iowa Carver College of Medicine in 2005.  Currently, Dr. Bishop is 

an associate professor with tenure in the College of Pharmacy at the University of Illinois at Chicago.  His 

research focuses on the understanding of pharmacogenetic and genomic aspects of drug response and 

tolerability in medications used to treat psychiatric disorders.  External reviewers speak very highly of his 

research and his ability to collaborate with other researchers.  He has taught Pharm.D. students, pharmacy 

residents, medical residents, and Ph.D. students and his national service is excellent for this stage in his 

career. 

 

Paul Dauenhauer Associate Professor with tenure 
Department of Chemical Engineering and Materials 
Science 

 College of Science and Engineering 
Paul Dauenhauer received his Ph.D. in chemical engineering from the University of Minnesota in 2008.  

Currently, Dr. Dauenhauer is the DuPont Young Professor of Chemical Engineering at the University of 

Massachusetts at Amherst.  His research topics include reaction engineering and catalysis with 

applications to biosources energy feedstock.  He has received considerable funding from government 

agencies and industrial sources as well as early CAREER awards from the Department of Energy and the 

National Science Foundation.  Dr. Dauenhauer has been an effective mentor and teacher for his students. 

 

Howard Louthan Professor with tenure 
 Department of History 
 College of Liberal Arts 
Howard Louthan received his Ph.D. from Princeton University in 1994.  Currently, Dr. Louthan is a 

professor in the Department of History at the University of Florida where he has taught since 2002.  His 

research focuses on the cultural, intellectual and religious history of early modern Central Europe (1400-

1800), particularly the bridge between German and Slavic worlds.  He was inducted into the Academy of 

Distinguished Teaching Scholars and has won other teaching awards while at the University of Florida.  

In addition to his appointment as professor with tenure in the Department of History, Dr. Louthan will 

also assume the role as director of the Center for Austrian Studies beginning in 2015. 
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Michael McAlpine Associate Professor with tenure 
 Department of Mechanical Engineering  
 College of Science and Engineering 
Michael McAlpine received his Ph.D. in chemistry from Harvard University in 2006.  Currently, Dr. 

McAlpine is an assistant professor in the Department of Mechanical and Aerospace Engineering at 

Princeton University.  His work is in the area of nanomaterials for energy generation, nanomaterials for 

sensing, and the integration of biological and inorganic materials into biomedical implants and devices.  

He has established a strong research program while at Princeton and has published many papers in very 

high impact journals.  External reviewers consider Dr. McAlpine a real pioneer in the field of 

nanotechnology. 

 

Amy Pittenger Associate Professor with tenure 
 Department of Pharmaceutical Care and Health Systems 
 College of Pharmacy 
Amy Pittenger received her Pharm.D. in pharmacy from the University of Minnesota in 1993.  Currently, 

Dr. Pittenger is a contract faculty member at the rank of associate professor in the Department of 

Pharmaceutical Care and Health Systems.  She is also the director of the Pharmacy Learning 

Collaborative and the director of Interprofessional Education for the College of Pharmacy.  She 

specializes in the field of educational technology as it applies to the discipline of Social Pharmacy and 

interprofessional education.  Dr. Pittenger has an outstanding record of teaching and service at the 

University. 

 

Andrea Sterk Associate Professor with tenure 
 Department of History 
 College of Liberal Arts 
Andrea Sterk received her Ph.D. from Princeton Theological Seminary in 1994.  Currently, Dr. Sterk is an 

associate professor with tenure in the Department of History at the University of Florida where she is 

affiliated with the Department of Religion and the Center for Medieval and Early Modern Studies.  Her 

scholarly work is in the religious history of the late ancient-early medieval Mediterranean world and the 

history of Christianity.  External reviewers praised Dr. Sterk’s breadth of scholarship and expertise in her 

area of research.  She is a prolific educator receiving a number of teaching awards and her service is 

exemplary. 

 

Harold Tu Associate Professor with tenure 
 Department of Developmental and Surgical Sciences 
 School of Dentistry 
Harold Tu received a doctorate in dental medicine from the University of Oregon Dental School in 1977 

and an M.D. in 1979 from the University of Nebraska where he completed a residency in oral surgery in 

1982.  Currently, Dr. Tu is a private practitioner at the Facial Surgery Institute in Omaha, Nebraska, and 

an adjunct professor in surgery at the University of Nebraska Medical Center.  His research interests 

include maxillofacial surgery recovery and pain treatments, and arthrography and nuclear magnetic 

resonance of the temporomandibular joint.  Dr. Tu comes to the University with an exceptional national 

reputation, demonstrated leadership in the oral and maxillofacial community, and a clear record of clinical 

excellence. 
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Tenured Hires for September Board of Regents meeting – Rochester campus 
Recommended by Senior Vice President for Academic Affairs and Provost Karen Hanson  
 
Lori Carrell Professor with tenure 

Vice Chancellor for Academic Affairs and Student 
Development 

 Center for Learning Innovation 
 University of Minnesota Rochester 

Lori Carrell received her Ph.D. in speech communication from the University of Denver in 1991.  Dr. 

Carrell comes to the University from the University of Wisconsin at Oshkosh where she is a distinguished 

professor of communication, director of the Center of Excellence in Teaching and Learning, and Interim 

director of the University Studies Program.  Her research focuses on the transformative power of the 

spoken word with a unifying theme of teaching and service.  Dr. Carrell is an accomplished classroom 

instructor and pedagogical expert.  She is a widely published scholar with a national reputation and an 

outstanding service record. 

 

Tenured Internal Hire 
 

Kristin Janke Professor with tenure 
 Department of Pharmaceutical Care and Health Systems 
 College of Pharmacy 
Kristin Janke received her Ph.D. in pharmacy administration from the University of Minnesota in 1993.  

Dr. Janke is currently a contract (non-tenure track) faculty member in the Department of Pharmaceutical 

Care and Health Systems and has been at the U of M full time for 17 years.  She has been extremely 

successful in building a strong research portfolio in the area of scholarship of teaching, learning and 

assessment and she has a number of publications in the leading journals in her field.  External reviewers 

noted her exceptionally high teaching productivity and excellent approach to teaching.  Her local and 

national service has been exemplary. 
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BOARD OF REGENTS 

DOCKET ITEM SUMMARY 
 

 
 
Faculty & Staff Affairs     September 11, 2014  
 
 
Agenda Item: Information Items 

 
     

 Review   Review + Action   Action   x Discussion  

 
 
 
 
Presenters: Kathryn Brown, Vice President, Office of Human Resources 
     
     
 
Purpose & Key Points 
 
To inform the Board of Regents of noteworthy items, administrative actions, and local, regional, and 
national policy issues affecting University units and departments. Specific items covered include 
personnel highlights, University highlights, and faculty and staff activities and awards. 
 
Background Information 
 
This report appears as a regular item on the Faculty and Staff Affairs Committee agenda. 
 
 
 
 

 This is a report required by Board policy.  
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UNIVERSITY OF MINNESOTA 

BOARD OF REGENTS 

 

September 11, 2014 
 

Faculty and Staff Affairs Committee 
Information Report 

 
This report does not capture and record a complete listing of the significant awards and 
activities of the University community but, rather, makes note of unit reported items in these 
areas.  It also highlights reports and activities at the local, regional, and national level in the 
area of faculty and staff affairs. 
 

Personnel 
Brian Buhr has been named dean of the College of Food, Agricultural and Natural Resource 

Sciences and director of the Minnesota Agricultural Experiment Station. Buhr has been interim 

dean and director since August 2013. He is a professor of applied economics who joined the 

University’s faculty in 1992. His expertise is in commodity marketing, with an emphasis on 

livestock markets. An Iowa native, Buhr earned his Ph.D. in economics from Iowa State 

University. 

 

Lori J. Carrell has been hired by the University of Minnesota-Rochester to be the school’s new 

vice chancellor for academic affairs and student development. She previously worked at the 

University of Wisconsin-Oshkosh, directing both the Center for Excellence in Teaching and 

Learning and the University Studies Program. Carrell earned her B.A. from Anderson University 

in Indiana, her masters at the University of Alaska-Anchorage, and her Ph.D. in speech 

communication from the University of Denver. 

 

Josh Hamilton has joined UMD as the new dean of the Swenson College of Science and 

Engineering. Previously, he was the chief academic and scientific officer at the Marine 

Biological Laboratory in Woods Hole, MA, where he served from 2008 to 2013. In this role, he 

oversaw five research centers and programs and all educational and outreach programs. He 

received his Ph.D. in toxicology and M.S. in genetics from Cornell University and his B.S. in 

biology from Bridgewater State College in Massachusetts. 
 

Alan Johns was named interim dean of the University of Minnesota Duluth Medical School. He 

has been serving as Assistant Dean for Medical Education and Curriculum at the UMD Medical 

School since 2011. He earned a B.S. in chemical engineering from the University of Minnesota 

Twin Cities and is a charter class member of UMD’s Medical School. He also has an MEd 

degree from the University of Minnesota Duluth.  

 

University Highlights 
Boynton Health Service was honored for 35 years of quality service and continuous accreditation 

by the Accreditation Association for Ambulatory Health Care (AAAHC), which sets industry 
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standards for patient safety and care. In 1979 Boynton was the nation’s first college health 

service to be accredited by AAAHC. 

 

Forbes magazine has named the U of M Twin Cities a “Rising Star College” for climbing 435 

spots in the magazine’s rankings since 2009 – the most by any college nationwide. High 

retention rates, low debt burden, and high graduate salaries are three reasons cited in the ranking. 

 

The University of Minnesota launched a record 15 startup companies based on discoveries and 

inventions by U researchers during the past year. These companies, which top the previous 

record of 14 companies in fiscal 2013, demonstrate the U’s commitment to bringing 

revolutionary discoveries to the market in key industries.  

 

The University of Minnesota Morris has achieved the following: 

 ranked by Sierra Magazine as one of their Top 40 Cool Schools. The publication ranks 

universities that lead sustainability initiatives and strive to protect and preserve the 

environment. 

 included in Forbes magazine’s listing of America’s Top Colleges. Rankings are based on 

an institution’s success in the areas of student satisfaction, post-graduate success, 

graduation rate, and academic success. 

 named the most effective public four-year institution in Minnesota by the Midwestern 

Higher Education Compact (MHEC). MHEC noted that Morris is “quite efficient,” 

graduating more students than expected at a reasonable price. 

 featured in the Fiske Guide to Colleges for the fourth consecutive year. The guidebook 

delivers an insider’s look at the academic climates and the social and extracurricular 

scenes at the “best and most interesting” schools in the U.S., Canada, and Great Britain. 

 

The National Weather Service recognized the University’s Southern Research and Outreach 

Center in Waseca for 100 years of taking daily weather observations. There are more than 10,000 

similar locations across the country; fewer than one percent of those have a record like Waseca’s. 

 

The University of Minnesota Duluth’s Tweed Museum of Art received the 2014 Best of the Lake 

Award for best gallery/museum in Minnesota from Lake Superior Magazine. 

 

UMD is among Campus Pride’s list of 2014 Top 50 LGBT-Friendly Colleges and Universities, 

receiving five out of five stars for its overall campus climate. Among the features that led to 

UMD’s outstanding campus climate ranking include a full-time GLBT director and an active 

Queer and Allied Student Union. Campus Pride is the leading national organization for student 

leaders and campus groups working to create a safer college environment for LGBT students. 

 

UMD’s Department of Intercollegiate Athletics received four “Best of” awards from the National 

Association of Collegiate Marketing Administrators for marketing and fan-experience work 

during the 2013-14 sports season. The department received a gold award for Sponsorship 

Activation; a gold for its 2013 football schedule promotional poster; a silver for its Penalty Box 

t-shirt, designed by graphic design student A. J. Liskiewicz; and a bronze for a new revenue-

generating idea. 
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The University of Minnesota Law Library has been honored with the Joseph L. Andrews Legal 

Literature Award for Walter F. Mondale: Spokesman for Reform and Justice in the U.S. Senate, 

a comprehensive Web site devoted to the former vice president’s senatorial career. The award, 

the most prestigious legal literature honor granted by the American Association of Law 

Libraries, recognizes works—books, pamphlets, articles, Web sites, databases—that make a 

significant textual contribution to legal literature. 

 

The University of Minnesota, Duluth was recognized as an American Heart Association’s Fit-

Friendly Company. The award recognizes that UMD has set a high standard as a healthy campus 

community with concern for the health of staff and continued progression and success in 

implementing a system that focuses on good health. 

 

UMD has been named one of the best colleges for summer school by Collegechoice.net, an 

independent online publication dedicated to helping students and their families find the right 

college. The site noted Duluth’s “ideal blend of natural and urban attractions.” 

 

Classroom Technical Services received an AMX Innovation Award in collaboration for its 

design of the College of Pharmacy’s Active Learning and Interactive Video Environment. 

The awards were established by AMX and the University Business Leadership Institute to 

recognize members of the AMX Education Alliance for transforming education through 

innovative accomplishments and practices. 

 

The University of Minnesota, Morris will receive a 2014 Climate Leadership Award from 

Second Nature, a national nonprofit that works to create a healthy, just, and sustainable society 

by transforming higher education. The awards are presented annually to institutions that 

demonstrate innovative and advanced leadership in education for sustainability and climate 

mitigation and adaptation. Morris’ nomination for the award was based in part on its renewable 

energy projects. 

 

Faculty and Staff Activities and Awards 
Courtney Aldrich, medicinal chemistry, has been named editor-in-chief of the American 

Chemical Society’s new, web-only journal, ACS Infectious Diseases—the first journal to 

highlight chemistry and its role in infectious diseases research. 

 

Alexandre Ardichvili, organizational leadership, policy, and development, has been elected to 

become the next president of the University Council for Workforce and Human Resource 

Education. He will serve as president-elect in 2014-16 and will assume the role of president in 

summer 2016. The Council provides leadership for teaching, research, and service initiatives in 

career and technical education and human resource development. 

 

Four University of Minnesota nursing faculty will be inducted as fellows into the American 

Academy of Nursing in October: Dawn Bazarko, Mary Chesney, Susan Henly, and Kathleen 

Krichbaum. They join an elite group of nurse fellows worldwide who are recognized for their 

leadership in health systems, government, science and academia and their contributions to health 

care. This announcement brings the number of faculty fellows at the University of Minnesota to 

22 – 30 when the school’s faculty emeriti are included. 
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